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Why Every Writer Needs to Own a 
Typewriter

Distraction free writing seems to be the buzz these 
days with a variety of writing apps without the 
formatting doo-dads, leaving you with a cursor and 
a blank screen. Great concept. However, what 
remains is a distraction of your own making -- the 
ability to go back and edit what you’ve just 
written. (Ignoring, of course, a web browser that’s 
only a click away.)

And it’s not the deep edit that’s distracting, it’s 
the endless twiddling of the sentence or the words 
within the sentence that slow the momentum of 
writing. It’s too easy to get things just right 
before moving on. And before you know it, you’ve 
disconnected yourself from the flow of writing. 
That stream of consciousness where all great ideas 
lurk. That childlike ability to create and not 
critique. That’s where creativity lives. That’s 
where writing on a typewriter forces you to move 
the words and ideas forward without the ability to 
go back and edit.

There’s a tactile sensation to writing that 
connects your fingers to your brain that is 
different than a computer. Your brain will sense 
that you’re on the high-wire without the safety net 
of editing and will respond with a creativity 
survival response. Once you’ve taken a few steps 
across the void you’ll feel an exhilaration, new 
words and ideas will form, balancing your steps, 
giving you confidence to continue. As the words are 
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strung across the paper, you’ll succumb to a sense 
of fun, that innocence of creation will return.

The rhythm of the typewriter will feel like steps 
towards a goal. The sound of keys striking paper 
begin to feel like music and when you stop writing, 
even for a moment, you’ll feel compelled to 
continue, because there’s no reward in silence. 
Your words are your music. They are the soundtrack 
to your story. And the typewriter is the 
instrument.

Like any instrument it takes a bit to master, but 
it’s not difficult. The typewriter will feel 
cumbersome at first, clunky perhaps, but once you 
get the hang of it, you’ll want to write more and 
it may even become addicting. You’ll want to finger 
the keys, even if it’s only for a few sentences, 
because in those brief moments you’ll experience 
the thrill of creation that you just don’t get on a 
computer.

And once the pages start piling up, you’ll feel a 
sense of accomplishment. Put them in a folder and 
once you’re done with a section, sit back and read 
what you’ve written and you’ll be amazed at how 
your creativity has grown. It’ll read rougher, but 
in its crudeness there’ll be a raw beauty. A beauty 
that’s always been inside you, now revealed by the 
typewriter.

The typewriter is the gateway to your truest 
expression. Unedited. Unadorned. Unadulterated. 
With it you’ll tap into words and expressions and 
ideas you never knew existed. They’ve been 
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suppressed by the computer where they’ve been 
edited, critiqued and deleted.

Get a typewriter and free your writing! Your muse 
will love you for it!
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There is nothing to writing. All you do is sit down 
at a typewriter and bleed.

--Ernest Hemingway

What to Expect with Your First 
Typewriter

Your fingers need to activate levers to make a type 
bar move with enough force for the type slug to 
strike the paper and make a solid imprint. This is 
not like the easy dusting of keys on a computer 
keyboard. It’s the difference between Guitar Hero 
and playing a real guitar. (Well, maybe not that 
hard!) Moreover, if you’re a traditional typist 
with fingers in the “home” position, you’re going 
to find it difficult to strike typewriter keys with 
your weaker fingers. You’ll be better off adopting 
a modified hunt-and-peck two-finger method with a 
typewriter. Your two index fingers and middle 
fingers will get lots of use. You’ll need to punch 
those keys. Which also has a certain satisfaction. 
It feels like real work is getting done! It feels 
good to hit something, even if it’s a bit like 
self-flagellation. Okay, don’t be so hard on 
yourself! It’s only a first draft. Not even first 
draft. Probably more like total you-know-what. But 
hey, that’s why you have a computer! Add some spit 
and polish and make it better. That’s your job. But 
first, get it done. And for that, get to typing!  
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Manual vs Electric Typewriter

You’ve probably figured it out by now. The kind of 
typewriters I’m talking about are the good old 
fashioned manual kind. Nothing electronic. I’ve 
tried a few of these gizmos, and while they lack 
the distraction of a web browser, there’s still 
something distracting about their buzzes, whirs and 
constant hum. Perhaps this is a bias. I’m drawn to 
machines that are more personal and have a 
personality. There’s such a variety of manual 
typewriters, each with their own look and feel, 
that there’s bound to be one that fits your style.

But I’m often asked, aren’t manual typewriters hard 
to use?

I suppose that's what gave rise to electronic 
typewriters. To make typing easier and faster. In 
an office setting this made sense. Or the harried 
college student who just needed to get a term paper 
done. However, for creative writing, speed and 
accuracy aren’t always required. In fact, I endorse 
an approach to typewriter writing that encourages a 
letting go of spelling and grammar and any notion 
of doneness. The typewriter is a drafting tool. A 
sketchpad. But it’s also true there are vast ease-
of-use differences between manual typewriters. A 
clunky machine is going to drive your muse under 
the covers.
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Typewriter Sizes

Typewriters come in two basic sizes: Portable & 
Standard.

Portable
Portables are just that, they’re smaller and often 
come with a case so you can lug it around or stash 
it under your desk. But don’t confuse these with a 
MacBook Air, they can still appear large to the 
modern eye. However, there are portables I dub, The 
Ultra-Portable. The smallest of the portable. The 
kind used by a foreign affairs correspondent on the 
road to Mandalay.

Standard
Standard typewriters are larger and often 
associated with office use. You’re not going to be 
moving this typewriter. It stays on your desk. 
You’ll sacrifice size for dependability. These are 
the work horses, but in a quick, sure-footed, 
thoroughbred kind of way.

While some writers swear by standards, I find their 
size a bit off-putting. It’s like the difference 
between using a laptop and a desktop computer. To 
me, smaller means less distraction. But a well-
tuned standard often has a solid feel not found in 
many portables. They were engineered for constant 
use. I don’t recommend buying online, not only will 
shipping costs be higher, but since it won’t come 
in a case, there’s a good chance it might be 
damaged during shipping if the seller doesn’t add 
lots of padding.
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Carriage vs. Basket Shift

One major difference between portable typewriters 
is how the shifted characters are typed. Each type 
slug contains both the upper and lowercase 
character. When you depress shift, you’ll either be 
raising the carriage or raising the type bar 
basket. Since the carriage is heavier, it’ll take 
more effort. And some carriages are heavier than 
others, or are hinged and levered differently to 
make them easier to raise.

For those of us reared on computer keyboards, this 
can be a big deal. On a computer keyboard, shift is 
the same as all other keys. But when you use a 
typewriter with a carriage shift, you’ll notice the 
difference right away. At first it might not be 
such a big deal, but the more you type, the more 
you’ll start to feel the weight of the carriage. 
You’ll be using finger muscles you never thought 
you had.

Alternatively, a basket shift will be a much 
lighter experience. While it still takes a bit of 
extra effort, it’s much less than lifting the 
carriage. By the 1960s most manufacturers had moved 
to the easier basket shift. Smith-Corona was one of 
the early developers of the basket shift, which 
they called the “Floating Shift.” It’s that light! 
This feature is one reason why my 1947 Smith-Corona 
Sterling is still my favorite typewriter. Well, 
that and the sweeping black curves and glass top 
keys. Plus, it was the year the Miles Davis All-
Stars debuted at the Savoy! Magic was in the air.
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Where Can I Buy a Typewriter?

Ideally, you'll want to try before you buy. Not 
only are there significant differences in how 
typewriters operate, but since they’re used, there 
will be differences in their operating condition. 
Even if you read a glowing review of a typewriter, 
the one you get might have issues. This is where 
buying a typewriter can get tricky. But no worries, 
that’s where this guide will help!

If you want to get your fingers on a typewriter, 
here are your best bets:

• Typewriter Repair Shop
• Type-In
• Craigslist
• Thrift Store

Typewriter Shop
Due to the rising popularity of typewriters, 
there’s still such a thing as a repair shop! In 
addition to fixing machines, you’ll most likely 
find some for sale. Great! Unless the shop owner is 
a scammer, you’re probably getting a top-notch 
machine that’s been refurbished and is ready for 
writing. Try some out. Talk to the repairman. They 
might not have what you’re looking for, but you’ve 
established a relationship. This'll come in handy, 
because you might buy a typewriter somewhere else 
that only needs a tune-up to get in working shape. 
And if you already have one, an annual tune-up is 
probably a good idea. Or take it in every 100,000 
words, whichever comes first! (http://
site.xavier.edu/polt/typewriters/tw-repair.html)
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Type-In
The other try before you buy locale is what’s 
called a Type-In. This is an event organized by 
typewriter enthusiasts where you’re invited to 
bring a typewriter and let total strangers have at 
it. If you don’t have a typewriter, no worries! 
They’re open to anyone to drop in and try out a 
machine or two or all! You’ll get a chance to 
schmooze, ask questions and get the lowdown on all 
the machines. And if you’re lucky, someone might 
have a typewriter to sell. Even if you don’t come 
away with a typewriter, you might have a better 
idea of what kind is right for you. Or decide if 
you even like using a typewriter! (You will, trust 
me.)

Craigslist
No repair shop around? Check out Craigslist. Even 
if none appear in your search, there’s an alert 
feature where you can save a search and it will 
email you whenever a listing is posted that matches 
your criteria. You’ll need to create a Craigslist 
account first, then after you search for 
“typewriter”, the results will appear along with a 
link that says, “email alert”. If you’re patient 
this may pay off. You can also post something in 
the Wanted section. You’d be surprised how many 
people have something they want to get rid of, but 
don’t want to create a listing and will search the 
wanted section for interested buyers.
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Thrift Stores
Want a really good bargain? Haul on over to your 
local thrift store. But be prepared to do some 
testing. Bring paper. In my rush to snag a deal, 
I’ve purchased machines only to find out later they 
had serious defects. I’m only out a few bucks. But 
bucks are bucks and now I’ve donated the dud back 
for the next sucker, I mean bargain hunter, to buy.
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Typewriter Checklist

Here’s a handy list of operations that are all 
required for trouble free writing. Some of the 
lever and key locations may vary between 
typewriters. For example, the backspace key is 
sometimes on the upper left of the keyboard.

Keys don’t stick
Paper rolls into platen
Right margin bell dings
Carriage return lever advances the paper
Shifted upper case characters align with 
lower case characters 
Carriage return lever doesn’t rub on body
Platen roller knobs don’t skip
Engaging the carriage release lever allows 
the carriage to move back and forth freely
Backspace moves the carriage back one space
Tab moves carriage to tab stops
Paper release lever eases tension on platen 
so paper can be repositioned
Platen is not cracked or severely pitted
Ribbon advances when typing
Ribbon advances in both directions, ribbon 
reverse works 
Ribbon vibrator goes up and down when typing, 
does not stay in up position to block typing
Type is aligned with type guide. Can see when 
what you’re typing

Sticking or sluggish keys and alignment issues may 
be easy fixes. These will be covered in the 
maintenance section.
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How Much Should I Spend?

Before I get into buying a typewriter from an 
online seller, you're probably wondering how much a 
typewriter is going to cost.

Quick answer: if you want a good reliable machine, 
expect to spend around a $100 - $150. 

If you find a local deal on Craigslist or a thrift 
store, you might be able to nab one for under $50. 
If you go to eBay, increase your budget to $100-
$150, plus shipping. Etsy is another site worth 
checking. While Etsy is best known for hand crafted 
items, there are many shops selling vintage items. 
Expect to spend $150-$250 for a good one. Again, 
shipping will probably run $25-$40 depending on the 
size of the typewriter and shipping distance. The 
best option is to get into a typewriter shop and 
try one out. But expect to spend $300-500. While 
this might seem high, you’ll know it works and if 
you don’t like it, some shops even do consignment 
sales.

For one that’s been completely overhauled, expect 
to spend at least $500 or more, depending on the 
model. By completely overhauled, I mean one that’s 
had all the rubber parts replaced, these can 
seriously degrade over time and are critical to a 
working typewriter.
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Budget Review

Craigslist/Thrift Store $50 or less
eBay $100 - $150
Etsy $150 - $250
Typewriter Shop $300 or more
Dealer $300 or more

Not too bad, right? For less than the price of 
Microsoft Word, you can get yourself a dedicated 
writing machine that requires little maintenance 
and won’t require any upgrades! Ok, maybe you’ll 
need to replace the ribbon once in awhile. Yes, 
they still make typewriter ribbons! eBay has a few 
dealers. Search for typewriter ribbon and your 
typewriter name. Or in most cases a universal 
ribbon will work. The width should be 1/2 inch. 
Worst case, you can always re-spool a new ribbon on 
the existing spools.

13



Buying Typewriters Online

If none of the local options panned out, it’s time 
to mine the motherlode! This is where it can get 
overwhelming. But with a few buying tips, hopefully 
you’ll avoid the clunkers and come away with a good 
deal.

If saving money is not your concern and you just 
want a working machine, I've listed a few dealers 
who specialize in refurbished typewriters. But 
expect to spend upwards of $600 or more. This might 
seem high if you’re a first timer and not even sure 
you’ll use the thing!

However, some would say you’ll save money in the 
long run by spending more money now to get 
something that’s guaranteed to work.

My advice: check out eBay or Etsy, set your budget 
for under $200, find a reputable seller and you 
might be surprised with a decent machine. It won’t 
be fully refurbished and might have some issues, 
but it’ll get the job done. If you like using a 
typewriter, then go for the upgrade. You deserve 
it! 

eBay

While eBay has a huge selection, there’s also loads 
of junk that it’s often difficult to parse a 
listing description and the photos don’t always 
give a true picture of the machine. (Heck, 
sometimes you’ll be lucky to get something that 
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isn’t blurry!) Moreover, the seller may know very 
little about typewriters and won’t have a clue if 
it works.

A typewriter with problems creates another source 
of distractions. Sometimes quirky problems can be 
OK, as long as they don’t get in the way of 
writing. A quirky machine may have endearing 
qualities that overcome its issues.

But your failsafe with eBay is the buyer’s 
guarantee. More on that after we review buying 
strategies. 

Buy it Now
eBay has two listing formats, Buy it Now or 
Auction. If you’re new at buying a typewriter, Buy 
it Now is usually your best option. In the list of 
Top 10 Writerly Typewriters, find the model you 
want, then limit your search in eBay to Buy it Now 
listings. After that it’s just a matter of 
selecting your typewriter based on its images and 
listing details. Again, go with experienced sellers 
that indicate a tested and working typewriter. If 
they don’t include an image of a typed sample, ask 
for one. This also tells them that they should test 
it if they haven’t done so already. Plus, it gives 
you an indication of the type style and size.

Auctions
If you’d like to snag a machine on the cheap, check 
out the eBay auctions. eBay encourages sellers to 
use the auction format. It’s also good for sellers 
who want a quick sale, especially if they’ve set a 
low starting bid. Auction listings have a fixed 
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duration, and usually last for 5 or 7 days. At the 
end of the auction, the item will sell and they’ll 
get paid.

You can use this to your advantage in finding 
bargains.

The strategy for nabbing killer deals is called, 
“sniping.” Add the typewriter to your watch list 
without entering a bid. You’ll wait until the last 
seconds of the auction, then you’ll enter a bid for 
the maximum amount you’d be willing to spend if you 
found it in a Buy it Now listing.

By “sniping” it at the last second, you’ll throw 
off other bidders who don’t have the guts to bid 
high and are hoping their low-ball bid will win the 
day. Don’t be meek. Be bold in your bid and you 
will be rewarded by getting the typewriter at a low 
price.

Just because you entered a high bid, doesn’t mean 
you’ll be buying it at this price. eBay bases the 
winning bid on the next incremental amount over the 
last highest accepted bid entered.

How Sniping Works
For example, if the bid increments are at $1.50 and 
the current highest bid that’s been accepted is 
$30, when you enter your bid of $100 in the closing 
seconds and nobody is higher than you, you’ll get 
the typewriter for $31.50. Those with bids in the 
system, will get notified they’ve been outbid, and 
since there’s only seconds remaining, chances are 
they won’t have the fortitude to go high. They’ll 
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get nervous and bail. And if somebody outbids your 
$100 and wins the auction, all the better for them, 
you’ve dodged a bullet and can now look for the 
next bargain.

Proxy Bidding
Sniping works if somebody hasn’t entered a high bid 
early and is using eBay’s proxy bidding. Proxy 
bidding is eBay’s automated system that will bid 
and counter-bid on your behalf up to your maximum 
bid amount.

When you find a typewriter you’d like to bid on, 
enter the highest amount you’ll go. eBay’s proxy 
system will automatically take it from there. 
Again, you won’t necessarily end up paying your 
maximum bid. It all depends on the competing bids. 
Some people like this method because they don’t 
need to worry about last second sniping. However, 
by using this method, you’ll alert other interested 
buyers of your intentions and a bidding war may 
ensue. This means you’ll probably end up paying 
more than if you employed sniping.

The downside to sniping is that you need to be 
connected to eBay when the auction closes. If you 
have a smartphone, get the eBay app. If you've 
added the typewriter to your watch list, you’ll get 
an alert on your phone 15 minutes before the 
auction ends. Then using the same app, enter your 
bid at the closing seconds. I recommend 10 seconds 
just to give you some wiggle room, but not enough 
time for others to counter-bid. Just make sure your 
cellular data is good or you’re in good WiFi. If 
I’m at home, I usually ditch the phone and go to 
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the computer to make sure my bid gets entered. Even 
then I get nervous fingers. It can be a harrowing 
experience! The thrill of the bid! The ticking time 
bomb. Are you going to win or lose?

Automated Sniping
If you don’t like the excitement of the closing 
seconds, there are sniping services that will do 
the dirty work for you. Some are free, while others 
charge a small fee. However, in order to do their 
job, they’ll need your eBay username and password. 
I’ve used these services and they work. But I like 
the control and the excitement of doing it myself. 
Plus, I’m leery about giving a third-party access 
to an account that is my responsibility. When I’ve 
used a sniper service, I’ve established another 
eBay account under an assumed name, registered to 
an email account that I don’t use everyday. And 
it’s definitely not linked to my PayPal account. 
Even after a successful snipe I change the 
password. Just call me paranoid. If you decide to 
setup another eBay account for sniping, make sure 
it has valid Ship To information in your profile. 
If the sniper service bids on your behalf and eBay 
doesn't have a valid Ship To, the bid will be 
rejected.

Packing & Shipping
Now that you’ve found the typewriter of your 
dreams, the next step is to communicate with the 
seller about how they’re going to pack your 
typewriter. Believe me, this is an important step. 
Don’t assume the seller will do a good packing job.
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I usually just send this into a message to the 
seller after I’ve purchased the typewriter:

I’m so excited about receiving my new 
typewriter! I just want to make sure it 
arrives undamaged. I’m sure you’re already 
going to do a good job packing, but here’s 
some simple ideas that might make a big 
difference and will make us both happy 
with the transaction. And I’ll be sure to 
give you great feedback! 

1. Stuff some newspaper/bubble wrap in that 
space where all the type bars are

2. Stuff the case with newspaper/bubble wrap 
so that it just closes. This will help keep 
things from moving around

3. Use a large enough box so that there’s 4 
inches of space around the typewriter case 
so you can add lots of padding material

Buyer’s Guarantee
Great! Your typewriter arrived undamaged, but 
something still doesn’t work. No worries! If a 
seller claimed the typewriter “works” or uses 
language that leads you to believe that you’ve 
purchased a “working” typewriter and it ends up not 
working, you can invoke the eBay buyer’s guarantee 
and get your money refunded. Including all shipping 
costs!

This has saved me quite a few times. Send a message 
to the seller, saying the typewriter doesn’t work, 
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explaining what’s wrong, and according to the eBay 
buyer’s guarantee, you’d like your money refunded 
including all shipping costs. They should start a 
process on their end that will result in sending 
you a return shipping label. 

Work with sellers that have an investment in their 
reputation. These sellers often have multiple 
listings and a history of positive reviews. They’re 
more likely to respond positively to issues and 
resolve them quickly. They understand the eBay 
buyer’s guarantee and know that any negative 
reviews can have a significant impact on their 
sales. Moreover, eBay offers perks to sellers for 
maintaining high levels of customer satisfaction. 

However, be careful with the buyer’s guarantee, it 
doesn’t cover a return if the keys are sluggish, 
the carriage doesn’t move smoothly or the margin 
bell is faint, or other subtle issues. And it 
certainly won’t cover a return if you don’t like 
the feel of the typewriter. 

But, if the seller offers a 14-day return, and you 
don’t mind eating the shipping costs, you can 
return a typewriter that you don’t like. But the 
shipping costs may add up to as much as the 
typewriter! In the end, it’s always good to confirm 
that it works, and that they’ve tested all the 
keys. Again, a working typewriter might still have 
sluggish keys, or sticking keys. But not to worry! 
This might be an easy fix. More on maintenance 
later.
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How to Sell Your Typewriter
And if you really don’t like it, you can always 
sell it on eBay for what you paid. Keep the 
original box and you’re good to go! eBay selling is 
easier than you think. If you’re patient, offer it 
at a fixed price, that way you’ll get what you put 
into it. The key to selling are good photos and an 
honest assessment. Let me stress, GOOD photos. No 
blurry. No dark. Natural lighting.
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Goodwill Online

Goodwill runs an eBay-like service called 
ShopGoodwill. While it looks like some really good 
deals, in my experience there’s also many non-
functioning machines. Great if you know how to fix, 
not so good otherwise. While I’m sure Goodwill 
employees are hardworking and honest, they probably 
don’t have the time or knowledge to test the 
typewriter. They make no claims otherwise. Just 
because the picture looks pretty, doesn’t mean the 
escapement mechanism is out of whack. Again, it’s 
an untested machine and they will not test it for 
you. Caveat Emptor. Not recommended for first time 
typewriter buyers.
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Etsy

If you don’t like the rough-and-tumble world of 
eBay or the Goodwill junkyard, Etsy provides a 
curated experience from sellers who’ve made an 
investment in their time by setting up a “shop.” 
This is where I prefer to sell typewriters. It’s 
more professional and allows sellers to customize 
their shop and tell their story.

Most sellers on Etsy appear to know something about 
the typewriters they’re selling and are probably 
offering a working machine. But despite the best 
efforts in testing the machine, it appears Etsy 
does not offer the same generous buyer’s guarantee 
as eBay. However, the sellers I reviewed seemed up-
front if the machine had issues.

Many typewriters are sold by vintage shops who deal 
in lots of items. As such, they may not be versed 
in the operation of a typewriter. If the listing is 
short on details, or their credentials aren't up to 
snuff, send them the typewriter evaluation 
checklist. Start a conversation! They might 
appreciate being educated on how to test their 
typewriter and will give you an honest assessment.

Etsy also has international sellers. Many “exotic” 
typewriters can be found in Europe. However, the 
shipping costs and waiting time might be too high 
and put them out of your budget. Moreover, many of 
the German-made machines will have the QWERTZ 
keyboard layout. While not a show stopper, 
sometimes the right machine will take a bit of re-
programming your fingers.  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Typewriter Dealers

I don't have any experience with purchasing a 
refurbished typewriter, so unfortunately can't 
offer any feedback on their methods, what 
guarantees they offer or their return policy. 
However, I would encourage you to ask about how 
they've "reconditioned" the platen and feed 
rollers. A well oiled machine is nice, but a new 
platen is even nicer!

Here’s some that I’ve found:

• Bremerton Office Machine Company
• Karl Business Machines
• MrTypewriter
• MyTypewriter
• Phoenix Typewriter
• Vintage Typewriter Shoppe
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Typewriter Confession

Okay, pilgrim, before you saddle up, there’s 
something I need to tell you. And perhaps this is a 
confession. Some might even call it a dirty secret. 
But I'll let you decide the label. You could jump 
in and snag the first decent typewriter. Heck, you 
might be out for less than a hundred bucks, so why 
not try out a few? Many writers I know who use a 
typewriter, often have more than one. Myself 
included! There’s a certain seduction since each 
one didn’t cost that much. Why not try another? 
Pretty soon, it’s typewriter of the month club. 
Resist the urge before it becomes an addiction. I 
remind myself constantly: I’m a writer, not a 
typewriter collector! Sure, try a few, if you must, 
but unload the excess. Let the next worthy hack 
have some of the action. ‘nuff said. You’ve been 
warned. Stick to writing.
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Platens

Another variable to consider is the condition of 
the platen. This is the big rubber roller that you 
type on. It’s where the rubber meets the type. A 
platen should have some give and soften the blow of 
the type slug. A hard platen will make your 
typewriter sound loud and may cause your typed 
characters to penetrate the paper. You can remedy 
some of this by doubling up on the paper (still 
recommended!), but the loud smacking will remain.

Most machines before the early 1960s that have not 
had their platens recovered will most likely have 
hard platens. It’s for this reason that I generally 
steer first time typewriter users away from these 
older machines (Pre-1950s). Plus, it’s more likely 
the old timer will have other mechanical issues. 
The ravages of the years!

But if the typewriter meets your aesthetics and is 
in fine condition, you might be able to deal with a 
hard platen. However, if the typewriter has paper 
feed problems, the culprit might be the platen 
along with hardened feed rollers. If the platen is 
hard, more than likely the feed rollers may be hard 
as well. The rollers and the platen work together 
to grip the paper. If they’re hard and slick, you 
won’t be able to roll paper into the typewriter.

The good news, however, is if you love your 
typewriter but hate the platen, you can bring it to 
the repair shop and they’ll send the platen off to 
be resurfaced or recovered. This is where the old 
rubber is stripped off and new rubber installed. 
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Expect to spend $200-$300 for this service. You’ll 
spend more if you need the feed rollers 
reconditioned as well.

If you’re comfortable removing the platen and/or 
rollers, you can send it off yourself and spend 
about $100 + shipping. However, platen removal is 
not for the timid. Smith-Corona portables are the 
easiest of the bunch. While removing one from an 
Olympia requires a Master’s degree in mechanical 
engineering. Here’s where to get the job done:

• JJ Short
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Pica and Elite
In the age before fonts and styles, you basically 
had two choices of type: Pica or Elite. Pica 
translates to 10 characters per inch (bigger), 
while Elite has 12 characters per inch (smaller). 
Here’s an example of the two:

When I first started writing on a typewriter, I 
liked the larger Pica. It was easier on the eyes. 
But the more I wrote, I realized with Elite I could 
cram more words on a page. This made it read more 
like Times Roman from my laser printer. It had the 
same flow. With Pica I was turning pages too 
frequently. And if you also double-space, you’ll 
get a lot less words on a page. For me, I like 
getting into the flow of the writing. Flipping 
pages got me out of the flow. Elite type reduces 
some of the page flipping.
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I’m assuming you’ll have lots of pages to read! You 
will! My typed pages are all single spaced Elite. 
It looks dense! Forget editing this page! I don’t 
even try. I’ll just import into Word for my edits. 
There’s an app for that! I use Microsoft’s Office 
Lens on my smartphone. Just snap a picture of your 
typed page, and it imports into Word format. It 
does a good job of optical character recognition. 
You have to sign up for Microsoft’s free online 
service, but that’s about it!
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Maintenance
If you’re on a budget, it’ll be difficult to find a 
typewriter without some issues. Be prepared to 
learn some basic maintenance and troubleshooting. 
The two easiest DYI fixes are sticking keys and 
misaligned type.

Sticking Keys
Sticking, or sluggish keys means the type bar 
doesn’t return in a quick and snappy manner. Typing 
should be fluid and smooth without any sluggish 
keys. If the seller has listed it as having 
sticking or sluggish keys, don’t pass it by! This 
happens to many typewriters. The type bar fits into 
a slot in the type basket, which keeps them 
aligned. If there’s any buildup of gunk or dust in 
this slot, you’ll get sticky keys. If you keep your 
typewriter uncovered on your desk, dust will 
collect in these slots. And to make matters worse, 
typewriter owners might oil the slots with the 
mistaken belief that it’ll help free the keys. 
While this may fix the problem temporarily, 
whatever oil is in there will gather dust, causing 
a return of the sticky problems. Then in a never 
ending quest to free the keys, someone may have 
continued to oil the slots, until finally, this 
solution didn’t even work.

The typewriter is built to operate on very little 
oiling and certainly this is not one of the areas 
that should be oiled. If there’s a buildup of oil 
and dust, you’ll want to wash this out with a 
degreaser. One of my favorites is dipping a small 
paintbrush in some lacquer thinner, brushing this 
over the slots in the type basket, then working all 

30



the keys. You might need to repeat this procedure 
several times. The more difficult cases of gunked 
up machines may require you to give the entire 
typewriter a degreasing bath in the kitchen sink. 
I’ve successfully resurrected non-working 
typewriters with a sinkful of hot water and dish 
soap. Depending on the typewriter, you may need to 
remove parts that won’t do well in water. Once 
you’re done, leave it out in the sun or stick it in 
the oven on a low temperature and let it dry out.

Misaligned Type
To keep type aligned, a typewriter often has upper 
and lower stops. When shift is depressed, either 
the carriage or the type basket will be stopped by 
a mechanism to prevent it from going too far. 
There’s a range of motion when going between shift 
and normal. These stops are often adjustable. It’s 
just a matter of finding these stops and with a 
screwdriver and/or a small open ended wrench, 
adjusting where the stop ends. Carriage shift 
mechanisms are often harder on the stops since the 
weight of the carriage tends to slam against them, 
throwing the type out of alignment. If you find a 
typewriter with misaligned type, do a little 
research on how easy it is to realign. If it’s not 
a big deal, you might be able to get it at a 
discount. If you ask for a typed sample, be sure to 
tell them to include upper and lower case on the 
same line.
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Accessorize
 
Typewriter Pad
While typewriters have rubber feet to buffer some 
of the shock of typing, it’s still a good idea to 
put a pad underneath. In fact, the Olympia manual 
recommends it! A pad will also dampen some of the 
sound and provide more stability. Remember, rubber 
hardens over the years and the feet are no 
exception. A felt pad with rubber backing is an 
ideal solution! I use an under-carpet runner cut 
into typewriter sized squares. It’s thin and works 
great. For a review of some pads:

Typewriter Pads Reviewed

Cover & Table
A cover is also a good idea if you keep your 
typewriter on your desk. Dust and other nasties can 
settle into it’s delicate parts. Do I need to keep 
my typewriter out? Yes! Better yet, find a vintage 
store and get a typewriter table. If they don’t 
have one, tell them to keep an eye out and when 
they get one to call you. These are the perfect 
height for typing. Regular desk height is too high 
for typewriters. You’ll need to get some leverage 
to strike the keys. Get one with collapsible wings 
so you can have paper handy and a place to stack 
your finished pages! A dedicated space for your 
typewriter will make your muse happy. Don’t keep 
her locked in a case, stashed under the desk or in 
a dark closet. Shudder the thought! Get her an 
elegant cover, a place of her own and she’ll reward 
you with some sweet words!
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What About Ribbons?

Without that ink soaked strip of cloth our writing 
machines would be silent. It’s incredibly nice to 
still have them available and at such reasonable 
prices.

In the heydey of the 1950s, according to Bruce 
Bliven author of The Wonderful Writing Machine, 
typewriter ribbon sales often exceed $50 million 
annually. Like toner cartridges, everyone needed 
ribbons. But unlike the variety of printers today, 
typewriter ribbons and their spools are pretty much 
the same size. Which is a good thing for you! 
Imagine if every typewriter manufacturer had used 
different sized ribbons. They’d be much more 
expensive than they are now. An inexpensive 
universal spool made of plastic will fit most 
typewriters.

However, there are many typewriters, especially 
ones made before the 1950s, that require using the 
spool that came with the typewriter. While you 
might not find a replacement ribbon on the same 
spool, it’s usually not difficult to remove the old 
ribbon and install a new ribbon on the existing 
spools. 

Nearly all ribbon widths are half an inch. Olivetti 
typewriters are also a special exception. While 
replacement plastic spools are available, use the 
metal ones that came with it and re-spool with new 
ribbon. The spool lockdown nut works better on 
metal.
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To help you better appreciate the lowly ribbon, 
Bliven explains that, “…when the type strikes, it 
squeezes practically all the ink out of the ribbon 
and onto the paper. A first class ribbon 
immediately begins to recover from the blow; ink 
from the surrounding fabric flows into the dry 
place, and by the next go-around, it’s ready to 
make another impression as dark — or very nearly — 
as dark as the first.”

And it’s just not the darkness of the impression 
that is the mark of a good ribbon, but “it’s 
important that the ribbon be as fine as possible. 
If a line of metal type is two one-hundredths of an 
inch thick, the printed impression will be twice as 
wide. But if the ribbon is made of coarse material 
and too heavily inked and inked with an inferior 
grade of ink, the line can be 5-6 times as thick.” 
In other words, it’ll look smudgy.

• Won’t dry out for years as long as they’re kept 
sealed in their little boxes

• In other words, ribbons are only slightly 
susceptible to oxidation

• And yet! the typed impression should be 
completely dry -- by absorption alone -- within 
a few seconds after it hits the paper

• The first letter typed will be dry by the end 
of the line

• The color must not fade
• He also dispels the popular notion that the 

darkness of the impression means a higher 
quality ribbon. “There’s nothing darker than a 
brand new very cheap ribbon. It throws excess 
ink all over the page. It’s not the initial 
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blackness that determines how long a ribbon 
will last. It’s the ink and the fabric 
quality.”

Cloth vs Nylon Ribbon

• Cloth ribbons have better ink-holding ability 
than nylon

• Nylon threads are entirely non-absorbent and 
the ink merely rests in the interstices without 
being soaked up

A cotton ribbon should yield approximately 900,000 
characters or about 180,000 words. If you’re typing 
double-spaced pages, that gives you 720 pages of 
rough draft perfection!

Where to Purchase Ribbons

The best place I’ve found has been on eBay. Search 
for “universal typewriter ribbon”. That should 
result in several options for buying new ribbons. 

If you want to spend a bit more on cloth, then just 
add the term “cloth” to the search phrase. A good 
cloth ribbon shouldn’t cost more than $10 USD.

For primo ribbons, Ribbons Unlimited offers nylon, 
cotton and silk, plus you can choose a variety of 
colors.

Ribbons Unlimited  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How To Type on a Typewriter

You’ve bought the hype and now you’re sitting at 
your typewriter wondering how this wonderful 
writing machine is giving you fits of frustration? 
How can so many be singing its praises, when every 
clumsy keystroke you make jams the keys? You can’t 
seem to get the same rhythm you had when typing on 
the computer. The light touch doesn’t work, but the 
heavier you strike the typewriter keys, the deeper 
your troubles.

At first you might blame it on the typewriter, 
after all it’s old and perhaps it can’t keep up 
with your modern prose. But, no, when you slow down 
and examine the movement of each typebar, they 
strike the platen with fluid precision. The 
carriage advances smartly when the space bar is 
pressed. Then what’s the big deal, typing is 
typing, right?

The answer is a resounding, no.

In fact, there was an entire industry devoted to 
teaching the proper typing technique, from mail 
order courses to typing schools. But you’re a 
writer, you insist, not a typist! Yes, pilgrim, you 
are and while you may not aspire to type dictation 
at 140 words per minute, you can benefit from the 
same technique of the typing pros.

I’m not going to cover the minutiae of a 10-week 
typing course, but with these handy tips you’ll be 
on your way to tapping out words that’ll make your 
muse hum along.
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In order to gain the optimum angle of attack, your 
typewriter must be positioned at the proper height. 
If you have it on a regular height desk, it’s too 
high.

Go to your local vintage store and get a typewriter 
table. It can be part of a larger desk or a stand-
alone unit. All other tips will fail unless your 
typewriter is at the proper height.

For the following tips, a few highlights from the 
Remington Touch Method Typing Instruction Book 
(1940):

• DON’T Hammer the keys.
• DON’T Allow the finger to hang onto the key at 

the finish of the stroke.
• DON’T Raise the hands higher than is necessary 

to prevent interference with the return of the 
key.

• DON’T Pound with the forearm. Use the finger 
and wrist action.

• DO Keep fingers close to the keys.
• DO Strike them quickly with the tips of your 

fingers. Think staccato action.
• DO Acquire a quick, natural, even stroke of 

sufficient force to make a clear impression.
• DO Relax!
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Final Word

It might take some time using a typewriter before 
you settle on what works for you.

That’s why I recommend not spending much on your 
first typewriter. You might get lucky on your first 
go, but more than likely you’ll want to experiment 
with a couple different models before finding the 
one that’s right for you. Once you do, sell your 
excess and be happy, knowing that you’ve done your 
homework. Having many typewriters laying around is 
another distraction! What do I write with today? 
Settle on THE ONE. Make it your temple. Worship the 
machine. After a day’s work is done, clean the type 
slugs with a stiff brush and cover her lovingly and 
with compassion.
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Top 10 Writerly Typewriters

The list is numbered, but don’t let the numbering 
sway you. Any of these will do the job. Most are 
from the 1950s or later. They’re not collectible. 
They’re not antiques. There’s usually plenty for 
sale. They’re for working writers. 

This list may appear conservative. I usually 
recommend a regular portable, not the ultra-
portable and not a standard desktop. 

Get started on a portable, then once you’re in the 
habit, decide if a different size or style might 
better suit your needs.
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10. Royal Quiet Deluxe
Post-war boomer style and function at its peak. The 
key action is light. Plus it comes in a variety of 
colors! If you can’t match the palate, the standard 
issue color will fit any decor. The only issue I’ve 
found with these machines is the button that pops 
the lid can pop open if you’re typing too hard. 
Just slap a little duct tape on it and you’re good 
to go! You’re a writer, improvise! This is a fun 
typewriter!
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9. Hermes Rocket
My ultra-portable exception! Hey, it’s made in 
Switzerland! These babies were popular with the 
journalist set for a reason. Get a 1960s model or 
later. It’s only weakness: the stubby carriage 
return lever is not that great. The last version of 
the Rocket finally had a longer lever. Nice! If you 
plan on setting on your desk, unscrew the bottom 
plate and scrape off the hardened rubber feet and 
super glue some new ones on. (Ace Hardware Part No. 
5182381)
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8. Underwood Champion
Muscular and solid. When you punch a key it feels 
like you’re getting in the ring. You can go all 
twelve rounds with the Champ. The gloss black one 
is to die for. But hard to find and can get pricey! 
But the regular model is just as good. The keys 
tops are big for you heavy handed writers. Even if 
you have delicate digits, this handsome guy is not 
hard to wrangle. It’s only weakness: the heavier 
carriage shift.
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7. Olympia SM 3, 4 or 5
The key action is perfection. Each is spring loaded 
with solid Bakelite tops. These are writing 
machines. The lines and colors inspire. The chrome 
sparkles. The carriage glide is steel on glass. 
Quiet. Smooth. On track. An engineering marvel. 
That’s the great, what’s the dirt? Rock hard 
platens. If you get one on the cheap, you’ll 
probably be able to bounce a penny off the platen. 
I’ve had many and they’ve all had this issue, and 
when you type it makes an annoying smacking sound. 
It also has the heavy carriage shift. But the key 
action and carriage glide may outweigh the 
negatives.
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6. Olympia SM 7
By the 1960s, Olympia ditched style in favor of a 
more utilitarian machine. The keys are light and 
the carriage glide is smooth and easy. It nudges 
the SM3 because the platen will most likely be in 
better condition. However, it still has the 
carriage shift. But it feels lighter than the SM3. 
Sellers often don’t know about the SM7 and lump 
them with the SM9s. Search for Olympia typewriter 
and you’ll get everything. The front panel on the 
SM7 is what gives it away.
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5. Smith-Corona Sterling (pre-1960s) / Silent 
/ Super Silent
An American speedster. The floating shift is what 
sets this machine apart. Where Olympia over-
engineered, Smith-Corona went for simplicity. They 
don’t feel as tight, but they can fly! It’s a 
smaller portable and feels very personal. My only 
complaint is the ratcheting sound when you return 
the carriage. I’m lumping the 1950s with the 1940s 
models, because the internals feel the same, just 
the 1940s style is way cooler! Plus, those glass 
top keys! You’re buying a solid typewriter lineage. 
A good one will not disappoint.
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4. Olivetti Studio 44
An under-appreciated performer. You can usually 
snag a good one on the cheap. They’re a bit big for 
a portable, but that’s a good thing. It feels 
solid. It has a large paddle on the carriage return 
lever. The carriage return is quiet and smooth. 
I’ve always found them to have good, soft platens. 
The typing is muted. The curves and color speak to 
the artist.
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3. Hermes 3000
Fleet footed for sure. The keys feel soft, yet 
strike confidently. They’re cupped just right to 
fit the tips of your fingers. The insulated body 
mutes the sound. Many typewriters have an exposed 
undercarriage, not so on the Hermes. The bottom is 
covered, helping keep out dust and other nasties. 
The carriage glide is butter. This is a class act. 
It has a matching snap-on shell to keep her 
covered, yet maintain her good looks. I’ve always 
found them with good, rubbery platens. However, the 
feet have usually hardened. Get a typewriter pad 
and your problem is solved! Otherwise, this 
typewriter will slip on your desk.
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2. Olivetti Lettera 32
Slim. Quick. Light. The Lettera 32 occupies a 
unique position between portable and ultra-
portable. It’s the laptop of typewriters. Plus, it 
has the easy going basket shift. The return lever 
is small and the space bar thin, but not so much 
that it affects usability, unless you’re in the 
brute squad. The key tops are flat, but have a 
slight indentation so you feel grounded on the 
keyboard. The platens are usually in great shape, 
pliant and soft. You could go with the Lettera 22 
if it’s in great shape. They feel similar. But the 
32 is newer. Newer is better.
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1. Olympia SM 9
The pinnacle of manual typewriter technology. 
Solid. Dependable. You can’t go wrong with one of 
these. Olympia finally went with the basket shift. 
Light and easy. The platens are usually in great 
condition. The carriage glide is smooth and quiet. 
The keys are light and responsive. There’s nothing 
wrong with an SM9. Nothing. It’s perfect. It’s 
plain vanilla, but hey, this is a writing machine 
and you’re a writer. It’s a job. The SM9 is up to 
the task.
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